S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 7th September 2022 in the Village Hall. 
1.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mr D Price
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 1st June 2022:  Mrs Banks proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.    
4. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant. 
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present
6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update / Damage to Water Tanks: Mr Narborough explained that he had spent a lot of time at the Allotments recently due to some damage being caused to the pipework of one of the Water Tanks, he said that it had been suggested that the damage had possibly been caused by a Tenant attempting to attach a Water Pump directly to the inlet pipe.

He added that the pipe had been pulled up out of the ground and a great deal of flooding had occurred (Photos circulated).

Mr Narborough said that there had been reports of Tenants abusing the use of Water Pumps with one lady running a 50ft pipe across the Allotments and Water Tanks often being heavily drained.

Mr Narborough stated that he had spent time repairing the Water Tank, which is now operating as normal.
Comment was made that the Parish Council has agreed to trial the use of Water Pumps for one year from April 2022 to April 2023, it was said that it would be interesting to see what the Water Bill for the year comes in at.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the water supply would be turned off as usual for the winter period from November to March.

After further brief discussion, all members agreed that the matter should be raised again at the March 2023 Assets Committee meeting, when members can discuss the damage to the Tanks and the complaints of abuse and look at the Water consumption and associated Water Bill.

Large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1:  Mr Narborough informed members that a large Oak Tree from a neighbouring property at Grimston Road is hanging heavily over Plot 1, he added that within the tree there is also a large broken branch which would be a danger should it fall.
Mrs Kirby explained that the neighbour had been contacted in May 2022, and again via email earlier in the day, to find out an update regarding the situation.
Trees on the ASDA Boundary:  Mr Narborough explained that an Allotment Tenant had spoken to him about the trees on the ASDA boundary and had suggested that they need to be cut back.

Mr Narborough circulated some photos of the boundary trees and said that the foliage had become quite thick in places and had filled in the gaps between the ASDA Car Park and the Allotments nicely.
Members looked at the photos and felt that the driveway is quite wide, and the trees were not causing any particular problems, it was agreed that the situation should be left until next year.
Stolen Produce:  Mrs Banks reported that over recent weeks there has become an increase in produce being stolen from the Allotments, with one Tenant losing his entire plum crop.
It was asked if the Parish Council would consider the installation of CCTV.

After discussion, members felt that in the first instance “CCTV Cameras in Operation” signage could be put up to hopefully act as a deterrent.
It was agreed that the situation should be monitored, and that all incidents of thieving should be reported to the Parish Office.
Village Hall:  

Redecorating:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Village Hall Caretakers had redecorated the Village Hall over the summer holidays and that everything was looking nice and fresh. 
Parish Office:

Extension Update: Mr Narborough stated that the work on the Parish Office Extension is going well with the roof trusses being put up this week and tiling to take place soon.
Mrs Cornwell suggested that if things continue to progress well, it is hoped that the work would be complete by the end of October.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Persimmon Development, Nursery Lane:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that some machinery has moved into the field adjacent to the Cemetery and large areas of soil are being dug.

Mrs Kirby explained that one of the operatives had indicated that they are undertaking an Archaeological dig and a report of the findings will be produced in due course. 
9 Acre Field:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the 9 Acre field and explained that CGM Ltd had been contacted to provide a quote for cutting the field.

Mrs Banks stated that the SWiB Team had discussed the management of the field and had felt that as there is a great diversity of grasses there, the area needs to be managed like a wildflower meadow, with a single grass cut each year. 

Mrs Banks informed members that a meeting had taken place with Mr Richard High (Priory Rotary) and Mr Richard Fisher (Borough Council Tree Officer) to look at the site with the possibility of planting trees along the southern path later in the year. Other areas had also been looked at for planting trees and Wildflower plugs. 

Mrs Banks commented that at the site meeting it had also been noted that the condition of the soil in some areas near to the swales is particularly poor.
After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed in principle that the 9 Acre-field should be cut annually in September, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.
9 Acre Field Car Park:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had been in touch with the Parish Council’s Solicitor earlier in the week regarding the possibility of opening the Car Park for public use.
It was explained that with the start of the Football Season, this would alleviate pressure on the parking situation at Cranmer Avenue.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the transfer of the land to Parish Council ownership had taken place on 10th May 2022, however, due to a backlog at Land Registry the formal documents may not be received until October 2023.

It was confirmed that after discussions with the Solicitor, they are happy for the Car Park to be legally opened. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had also contacted the Parish Council’s Insurance provider and the land is covered under its Public Liability Insurance, however, we just need to maintain the area.

Mrs Cornwell stated that to ensure the area is protected from unwanted loitering and nuisance, she has written to residents to see if they would be willing to open-up the Car Park at dawn and close it at dusk.

She added that a sign stating “This Car Park will be closed and locked each day from Dusk till Dawn” is in the process of being made up, with the Emergency Contact number being for Stuart the Village Hall Caretaker.
All members were happy.
CIL:  
Possible CIL Suggestion:  None at present, it was confirmed that all CIL money we currently have has been allocated to the Parish Office Extension
Wootton Park:   
Update: Mrs Gotts reported that no meeting had been held since June, however, the next meeting would be in three weeks’ time.

The Small Children’s Play area has been renovated and was officially opened by the Mayor at the Grand Opening on 25th August 2022 with Cinderella also in attendance.

Mrs Gotts stated that due to the costs of materials, especially the chemical resin for the floor the project has run into a deficit of £9500.
She explained that further details of the shortfall and how it can be funded will be provided at next week’s Parish Council meeting 
Mrs Gotts reminded members that the “200 Club” still needs more members, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

SWiB:  

Update:  Mrs Banks stated that no meeting had been held since June, however, said that members had got together for a social gathering over the summer.

This year the SWiB Team had only entered virtual categories in the Anglian in Bloom Competition, the results of which are due.

(Clerk’s Note:  Mr Mills has reported that the Village had won the Churchyard category, the only Village in that class to receive a Gold Award. A certificate and wooden bowl trophy have been received. In the Parks category the Village was awarded a Silver Gilt for Wootton Park and a Silver for The Green).    
Display Board:  Mr Hofmeister informed members that he had repaired the display board and once the soil is a bit softer, this will be reinstalled.

Members thanked Mr Hofmeister for carrying out the work involved.

Pavement at Nursery Lane:  Mrs Albinson reported once again that the pavement surface at Nursery Lane is in a poor condition and dangerous to walk along.

Mrs Cornwell stated that this stretch of path has been reported to NCC Highways several times and each time it is looked at, it is said that it does not meet their intervention levels, however, a small section has received a patch repair.

Muntjac Deer:  Mrs Albinson reported that the ever-growing population of Muntjac Deer is a problem, she said that the Borough Council needs to look at ways to cut the numbers.
Mrs Banks added that there are concerns also that the ticks they carry can cause Lyme disease.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 7th December 2022 at 7pm. 

7th December 2022   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
